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HAC International Advisory Board Meeting

26-27 October 2012
Meeting Summary and Recommendations

Introduction
The International Advisory Board of the Hungarian Accreditation Committee held its annual meeting in Budapest at the HAC offices on 26-27 October 2012. The meeting was chaired by HAC President Ervin Balázs. Board members present were, Stanislaw Chwirot, Nick Harris, Jürgen Kohler, and Christian Thune. Jasmina Havranek and Helmut Konrad sent regrets. HAC members Gyula Bakacsi, Ferenc Fülöp, Ferenc Gazdag, Gábor Gerber, Kálmán Győry, Ákos Jobbágy, László Kóczy and Andrea Vigh as well as Deputy Secretary General Éva Ruff attended the first day of the meeting. Secretary General Tibor Szántó and program officer for foreign affairs Christina Rozsnyai represented the HAC staff on both days.
Background documents for participants were the Annual Report 2011/12 by former HAC President György Bazsa and President Balázs, and the Follow-up Report on 2011 Board Recommendations, as well as the new Higher Education Act. 

On Friday afternoon, the participants discussed the new legal framework and its consequences for the HAC following the new HE Act, especially in light of the HAC’s upcoming external review for ENQA membership renewal. The Board and HAC members exchanged ideas regarding the HAC’s tasks and quality practices. Both sides expressed their pleasure about the meaningful discussion. The aim of the Saturday session was, as in previous years, to discuss the work of the HAC in the past year. The likely critical points in the external reviewers were a recurring theme. President Balázs suggested that the Board – as well as the Hungarian Advisory Board and possibly other stakeholders – would be asked to reflect on the draft Self-Evaluation Report. 
Concluding the meeting the Board formulated the ensuing Recommendations. 
Recommendations of the HAC’s International Advisory Board
Preamble
The International Advisory Board notes that it made a number of recommendations last year regarding the HAC’s likely compliance with the European Standards and Guidelines (ESG) following the passing of the new Higher Education Act. Among others it recommended that 

“… the new act set down guarantees for such independence with regard to the operations of HAC. In order to do so, the nomination process of members and in particular the operations of HAC both in terms of standard-setting and with regard to case-to-case decisions must be safeguarded from vested influence, be it from the sphere of higher education institutions, politics, or any other, in so far as none of these may play a determining role while each of them is free to contribute to HAC fulfilling its tasks.” (Recommendation 2011 No. 3)
In the 2012 meeting the discussions revolved around the HAC’s operations within the new legislative environment, in particular with regard to the external review of the HAC in the coming months. 
The Board observes that although the legal framework is weaker than under the previous law with regard to the HAC’s independence, it is pleased to learn that based on the experience of the past months, the independence of the quality judgments of the HAC has not been challenged, and that no licenses for degree programs or institutions were issued in cases where the HAC passed negative quality decisions. 
The Board was pleased to meet half of the HAC members at the Friday meeting where it enjoyed an open and fruitful discussion with them. The Board found the HAC members to be motivated and to demonstrate integrity and enthusiasm for their new assignment. 
Recommendations
1. With regard to the membership of the HAC, the Board notes that with the delegation of half of the HAC’s membership by the minister set down in the new legal framework the HAC’s independence in its quality judgments may be impinged upon. The Board recommends that the HAC continue fostering the awareness by its members to consider quality based on evidence and the members’ individual expertise. The Board acknowledges that the new delegation system does not foresee the participation of external stakeholders in the HAC membership and has not been able to eliminate the gender equality that the Board has commented on in the past, and recommends that the HAC take care in its internal commission structure to ensure as much as possible the participation of external stakeholders and women. 
2. The Board was pleased to learn that the HAC cultivates liaison with external stakeholders by having set up a Hungarian Advisory Board with members from business and industry. The Board encourages the HAC to involve the external stakeholders as partners in strategic issues on quality assurance and to consider their feedback in its processes and criteria. This is especially, but not exclusively, true in its future evaluations of higher vocational programs. 
3. The Board notes that in the new law, the delegation of the National Union of Students to the HAC membership has been replaced by the delegation from the Union of Doctoral Students. The Board commends the HAC for inviting a representative of the Union of Students to the public part of its plenary meetings. In the Bologna framework, PhD students are considered young researchers at least as much as students. In order to involve the community of students, the Board recommends that the HAC uphold periodic meetings with students to exchange information about higher education quality issues. 

4. The Board continues to be concerned about the HAC’s resources and believes that with the existing (broadened) task load the HAC’s operations are unsustainable. The Board was informed that the HAC is in discussion with the Ministry in this regard and hopes that a feasible agreement can be reached in order to ensure the HAC’s operations in the future. These must include resources for the ongoing training of staff and experts. The Board commends the HAC’s efforts and at the same time advises the HAC to carefully calculate the real value of its budget in relation to the individual tasks, which should reflect the HAC’s running expenses, and negotiate funding to real costs. 
5. The Board discussed the responsibilities of the HAC and its experts as well as staff members accompanying reviews. To improve the internal quality assurance processes of the HAC the Board recommends that the individual responsibilities be spelled out in a formalized way. It also recommends that in the framework of their pre-visit training, external experts receive practical guidance on the do’s and don’ts in site visits. 
6. The Board notes that there is no guarantee for an internal appeals system against the HAC’s decisions within the new legal framework, with the exception of decisions regarding professorial appointments. The Board notes that judgments on quality are public and therefore recommends that the HAC keep its own channels for appeal open so that the voice of higher education institutions be heard with regard to these decisions. 

7. In order to enhance its internal quality assurance, the Board recommends that the HAC conduct a SWOT analysis, which is also a useful tool for preparing for its external review. The analysis should lead to a strategic plan that reflects the HAC’s tasks in light of its sparse resources and includes a risk analysis. A system-wide analysis of the effectiveness of the HAC’s quality assurance should be budgeted, so that the outcomes can be used to streamline activities and ultimately save resources. 
8. HAC will assume responsibilities for the quality assurance of higher-level vocational education and training programs (HL-VET) in 2013. Whilst the same general quality assurance principles apply, the wider European context for HL-VET may be regarded as somewhat different to that for higher education. The Board recommends that the HAC note these different contexts and expectations, including the expected roles of the European Quality Framework and (developing) European Sectoral Quality Frameworks, as it develops and applies its quality assurance procedures to HL-VET.

The Board tentatively set the dates of the next annual meeting for Friday and Saturday, October 25-26, or alternately November 8-9, 2013. 
Recorded by Christina Rozsnyai on 3 December 2012.
Amended and approved by the HAC Board via electronic mail.
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Christina Rozsnyai
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